Name variations include: Farrar, Farrer, Fairer, Farrow, Farar, Pharoah & Pharrer.

First Generation

1. Thomas FARRAR was "of Burnley, Lancashire" and married Athelred [surname not known].

They had one child:

2 i. Thomas

Generation: G9 Grandparents (Susanna)/G10 Grandparents (Hanna)

Person Numbers: 3652/8124 and 3653/8125

Second Generation

Family of Thomas FARRAR (1) & Athelred [surname not known]

2. Thomas² **FARRAR** (*Thomas*¹) was born in 1614/15 in Burnley, Lancashire, England and died in Lynn, Essex co., MA as "Farrar, Thomas, Sr." on 23 February 1693/4; he was 79^[2].

Thomas was a farmer who lived on Nahant Street in Lynn, Essex co., MA. He was not educated, as shown by the fact that he could only make his mark on the inventories he took on 26 May, 1678^[3].

Thomas and William Bassett took inventory of the Estate of Mrs. Elizabeth King on 26 May 1678^[3]. They also took the inventory of the estate of Michael Lambert of Lynn on 29d:9:1676^[12]. Finally, Thomas and Henry Collins (who could also only make his mark) took inventory of the estate of John Humphreys, Esq. on 3 July 1663^[13]. In 1692, the town "voted that Thomas Farrar, Sen. (and seven others) should set in the pulpit" on account of their age and consequent difficulty of hearing.

Thomas' "son" Samuel was actually the son he of his daughter Sarah and her husband Joseph Newhall, whom Thomas adopted.

His nickname was "Old Pharoh" and he was accused of witchcraft during the 1692 Salem Witch Hysteria. Farrar's trial was at Salem, Essex co., MA on 18 May 1692 and he was imprisoned at Boston, Suffolk co., MA until 27 December 1692. Thomas Farrar's will was dated 22 June 1693 and proved 3 April 1694. [Essex Probate 9263]^[11].

"Mercy Lewis v. Phillip English, Mary English, Lydia Dustin, Elizabeth Johnson, and Thomas Farrer"

"1692/3

Jan. 12. The Deposition of Mercy Lewis Aged [illegible] this Deponant Testifieth & saith that Last night Philip English & his Wife came to mee also Goodwife Dassten Eliz. Johnson & old pharoh of Linn: s'd Mrs English urged mee to set my hand to a Booke & told mee she would Afflict mee Dreadfully & kill mee if I did not, s'd also if I would but touch the Booke I should bee well, or else I should never, s'd Mrs English s'd she might bring the Book now she thought ever one of them would be Cleared & now at this present time before the Grandjury s'd Philip English, his Wife & old pharoah, come in the Roome or their shape & Stroke mee on the Brest: & almost Choaked mee & s'd they would strangle mee if they Could owned before the Grandjury upon the oath she had taken Jen'y 12th 1692/3" [4]

Ann Putnam's deposition against him reads: "The Deposition of Ann Putnam, who testifieth and saith, that on the 8th day of May, 1692, there appeared to me the apparition of an old gray-head man, with a great nose, which tormented me, and urged me to write in his book; and I asked him what was his name, and from Page 1

whence he came, for I would complain of his; and people used to call him old father Pharaoh, and he said he was my grandfather, for my father used to call him father. I told him I wouldnot call him grandfather, for he was a wizzard, and I would complain of him. And ever since he hath afflicted me by times, and beating me, and pinching me, and almost choaking me, and urging me continually to write in his book." [5,6]

"The Indictment of Thomas Farrer

Essex in the Province of the Massachusetts Bay in New England Anno RRs & Reginae Gulielmi & Mariae Angliae &c. Quarto Anno'ge Domini: 1692

The Juriors for our Sovereigne Lord & Lady the King & Queen doe present that Thomas Pharoa -- of Linn in the County of Essex husbandman -- the 10th of May In the year aforesaid and Divers other Dayes and Times as well before as after Certaine Detestable Arts calle dWitchcraft and Sorceries wickedly malitiously & feloniously hath used practised and Exersised at and in the Towne of Salem in the County of Essex aforesaid in and upon and against one Ann Putnam of Salem. Singlewoman by which said wicked acrs the Said Ann Putnam The day and year aforesaid and Divers other Dayes and Times both before and after was and is tortured afflicted Consumed wasted Pined and Tormented against the peace of our Soveraigne Lord & Lady the King & Queen their Crowne & Dignity and the law in that Case made & Provided

Witnesses Ann Putnam Elizabeth Hubbard Sarah Vibber^{*[7,8]}

A mittimus "To the Keeper of Theire Majest's Goale in Boston" was issued from Salem on 18 May 1692 so that Roger Toothaker of Billerica (who died in prison), John Willard of Salem Village, Thomas Farrar of Lynn and Elizabeth Hart of Lynn were all taken into custody and jailed there.^[9,10]

Circa 1645 when Thomas was 31, he married **Elizabeth [surname not known]**, in Roxbury, Suffolk co., MA or Lynn, Essex co., MA^[14,15,16,17,18,19,20]. She died on 8 January 1680 in Lynn, Essex co., MA as "Farrer, Elizabeth, w. Thomas"^[21].

They had the following children:

naa ine renerring ermarem		
3	i.	Hanna
4	ii.	Susanna
5	iii.	Thomas
6	iv.	Peleg [Twin]
7	٧.	Mehitabel [Twin]
8	vi.	Elizabeth
9	vii.	Sarah

Generation: G8 Grandparents (Susanna)/G9 Grandparents (Hanna)

Person Numbers: 1826/4062 and 1827/4063

Third Generation

Family of Thomas FARRAR (2) & Elizabeth [surname not known]

3. Hanna³ **FARRAR** (*Thomas*²⁻¹) died after November 1720 in Lynn, Essex co., MA^[14]. This is the date of her husband's will and the division of his estate. Since she is mentioned in the documents, we know that she was alive at this time. I think Hanna's death is recorded in the following diary entry: "Berry, ____, Aunt, bur. 24:11m:1727/8" It comes from the same source [P.R. 5] which recorded the deaths of her children in Lynn^[22]. None of the Berry entries outside the family are recorded in P.R. 5.

Circa 1664 Hanna married **Thaddeus BERRY**, in Rumney Marsh, Suffolk, co. MA or Lynn, Essex co., MA^[14,23,24,25,26]. There are two Torrey entries for him. One under "Berry, Teague" and the other under "Berry/Barry?, Thaddeus" name variations alone merited an entire article in the *New England Historic Genealogical Register*. Please see his own entry for his considerable history.

They had the following children (surnamed BERRY):

i. Johnii. Elizabethiii. Samuel

iv. Hannahv. Thomasvi. Daniel

vii. Sarah viii. Ephriam

ix. Athelrid/Ethelred

x. Rebeccaxi. Abigailxii. Jerushaxiii. Mehitable

Generation: G8 Grandparents Person Numbers: 2030/2031

4. Susanna FARRAR (*Thomas*²⁻¹) was born on 26d:1m (March):1659 in Lynn, Essex co., MA as "Farrer, Susanna, d. Thomas"[11,65].

Susanna received "one cowe" in her father's will^[11]. After she remarried, on 2 February 1733, "...Susannah Symonds of Lynn, widow, in presence of Richard Hood and Benj. Newhall, conveyed to her son Samuel Newhall, by deed of gift, all her right in the real estate which had been in the possession of her brother Thomas Farrar, late of Lynn, deceased, and was given unto him, the sd Thos. Farrar, by her fond father Mr. Thos. Farrar, formerly of Lynn, deceased..."^[66]

Circa 1678 when Susanna was 18, she first married **Ensign Joseph NEWHALL**^[67], son of **Thomas NEWHALL** & **Elizabeth POTTER**, in Lynn, Essex co., MA^[11,14,68,69,70,71,17,72,73,74,72]

They had the following children (surnamed NEWHALL):

i. Jemima

ii. Thomas iii. Joseph

iv. Elisha

v. Ephriam

vi. Daniel

vii. Ebeneezer

viii. Susanna ix. Benjamin x. Samuel xi. Sarah

Generation: G7 Grandparents Person Numbers: 912/913

On 26 September 1713 when Susanna was 54, she second married **Benjamin SIMONS**, of Worburn, Middlesex co., MA, in Lynn, Essex co., MA. An intention was also filed on 26 Sept. 1713.

5. Thomas FARRAR (*Thomas*²⁻¹) was born in 1657 and died as "Farrar, Thomas, 'Uncle'" in Lynn, Essex co., MA on 29d:10m:1733; he was 76^[81]. Thomas, Jr. took the Oath of Freeman on 18 April 1691^[79]. Ironically, he was selectman for Lynn in 1692 -- the very year his father was accused of witchcraft.

On 3 March 1680/1 when Thomas was 23, he first married **Abigail COLLINS**, in Lynn, Essex co., MA^[14,82,17,20,75,83]. On 6 December 1682 when Thomas was 25, he second married **Elizabeth HOOD**, in Lynn, Essex co., MA^[14,2075,84,83,85,86]

- **6. Peleg FARRAR** (*Thomas*²⁻¹) was born on 6d:8m (October):1660 in Lynn, Essex co., MA as "Farrer, Peleg"^[87] and died in 1660 in Lynn, Essex co., MA, listed under the same spelling of his name^[88].
- **7. Mehitabel FARRAR** (*Thomas*²⁻¹) was born on 6d:8m(October):1660 in Lynn, Essex co., MA as "Farrer, Mehittabell" [87] and died in 12d:8m(October):1660 in Lynn, Essex co., MA under the same spelling of her name [88].
- 8. Elizabeth FARRAR (Thomas²⁻¹) was born died on 25 October 1677 in Lynn, Essex co., MA^[21].
- 9. Sarah FARRAR (Thomas²⁻¹) was born on 20 May 1667.

Sources

- **1.** New England Historic and Genealogical Register. Vols. 1+, (Boston: New England Historic and Genealogical Register, 1845+), [NEHGR or Reg.], 6(1852):253,317.
- 2. "Lynn, Essex co., MA Vital Records," [LynnVR], II:476.
- 3. The Probate Records of Essex County, [EssexProb or EPR], III:237.
- **4.** The Salem Witchcraft Trials: A Documentarty History of 1692, (Salem, MA: The Nova Anglia Company, 2001), [SalemWitch], 134.
- 5. Essex County Archives, Salem Witchcraft, 2:54.
- **6.** The Salem Witchcraft Trials: A Documentarty History of 1692, (Salem, MA: The Nova Anglia Company, 2001), [SalemWitch], 135-6.
- **7.** Ibid. 136.
- 8. "Suffolk County Court Records (Originals)," [SCCR-orig], Case #2667, p. 149.
- 9. Essex County Archives, Salem Witchcraft, 1:117.
- **10.** The Salem Witchcraft Trials: A Documentarty History of 1692, (Salem, MA: The Nova Anglia Company, 2001), [SalemWitch], 363-4.
- **11.** Waters, Henry F., <u>The Newhall Family</u>, (Salem: Essex Institute, 1882; repr., Rutland, VT: Tuttle Antiquarian Books), [Newhall(1882)], 23.
- 12. The Probate Records of Essex County, [EssexProb or EPR], III:106.
- 13. Ibid. I:145.
- **14.** Torrey, Charles, <u>New England Marriages Prior to 1700.</u>, (Boston: New England Historic and Genealogical Society), [Torrey].

- **15.** New England Historic and Genealogical Register. Vols. 1+, (Boston: New England Historic and Genealogical Register, 1845+), [NEHGR or Reg.], 6:316; 61:386.
- **16.** Lewis, Alonzo, & James Newhall, <u>History of Lynn, Essex County, Mass., including Lynnfield, Saugus, Swampscot, and Nahant, 1629-1890</u>, (Lynn: at the bookstore of George C. Herbert, [1890]), [LynnHist (1890)], 185,294.
- **17.** Flagg, Ernest, <u>Genealogical Notes on the Founding of New England</u>, (Hartford: Case, Lockwood & Brainard , 1926), [FlaggAnc], 253.
- **18.** Huntington, Rev. E. B., <u>A Genealogical Memoir of the Lo-Lathrop Family</u>, (Ridgefield Conn.: privately printed, 1884), [Lathrop], 45.
- 19. Essex Institute Historical Collections, vol. 1+, (Salem, Mass., 1859+), [EIHC], 18:23.
- **20.** DeForest, Louis Effingham, <u>Our Colonial and Continental Ancestors: The Ancestry of Mr. and Mrs. Louis William Dommerich</u>, (New York, N.Y.: The DeForest Publ. Co., 1930), [Dommerich Chart], 30.
- 21. "Lynn, Essex co., MA Vital Records," [LynnVR], II:477.
- 22. Ibid. II:427 [P.R. 5].
- **23.** New England Historic and Genealogical Register. Vols. 1+, (Boston: New England Historic and Genealogical Register, 1845+), [NEHGR or Reg.], 9:204.
- **24.** Flagg, Ernest, <u>Genealogical Notes on the Founding of New England</u>, (Hartford: Case, Lockwood & Brainard , 1926), [FlaggAnc], 178,213.
- **25.** Pope, Charles Henry, Merriam Genealogy in England and America, (Boston, Mass.: Charles H. Pope, 1906), [Merriam], 49.
- 26. The Essex Antiquarian, (13 vols.)(n.p., 1897-1909), [EssexAnt], 8:102,103.
- 27. Shurtleff, Benjamin, The History of the Town of Revere, (Boston: 1937), [Shurtleff-Revere], 81.
- **28.** New England Historic and Genealogical Register. Vols. 1+, (Boston: New England Historic and Genealogical Register, 1845+), [NEHGR or Reg.], 68:331,332.
- 29. lbid. 68:332-333.
- **30.** Ibid. 139(1985):3.
- 31. Ibid. 68:336.
- 32. Records of the Court of Assistants, (Boston 1901), [RCA], 1:345.
- 33. Records and Files of the Quarterly Courts of Essex County, Massachusetts, 1636-1686, 9 volumes., (Salem 1911-1975), [EQC], 50:87/2-93.
- **34.** Ibid. 50-90-1.
- **35.** New England Historic and Genealogical Register. Vols. 1+, (Boston: New England Historic and Genealogical Register, 1845+), [NEHGR or Reg.], 68:336-7.
- 36. Ibid. 68:337.
- 37. "Suffolk County, Massachusetts Probate Records," [SPR], #4042, 21:7, N.S. 11:10-12.
- 38. Shurtleff, Benjamin, The History of the Town of Revere, (Boston: 1937), [Shurtleff-Revere], 82.
- 39. "Suffolk County, Massachusetts Probate Records," [SPR], 21:98; 22:20,21 N.S. 11:13.
- **40.** Ibid. 22:21, 22-23; N.S. 11:12, 13-15,21 N.S. 11:13.
- 41. Ibid. 22:21, 22-23; N.S. 11:12, 13-15.
- **42.** New England Historic and Genealogical Register. Vols. 1+, (Boston: New England Historic and Genealogical Register, 1845+), [NEHGR or Reg.], 68:332.
- 43. Ibid. 68:335.
- **44.** Coldham, Peter Wilson, <u>The Complete Book Of Emigrants</u>, (Baltimore, MD: Genealogical Publishing co., Inc., 1987), [Coldham], 267.
- **45.** New England Historic and Genealogical Register. Vols. 1+, (Boston: New England Historic and Genealogical Register, 1845+), [NEHGR or Reg.], 42(1888):100; 43(1889):274.
- **46.** Ibid. 68:331, citing 9:204.
- 47. Suffolk Deeds, Volumes 1-14, (Boston, 1880-1906), [SLR], 8:344-345.
- **48.** New England Historic and Genealogical Register. Vols. 1+, (Boston: New England Historic and Genealogical Register, 1845+), [NEHGR or Reg.], 68:333.
- 49. The Probate Records of Essex County, [EssexProb or EPR], Case #9263.
- **50.** Suffolk Deeds, Volumes 1-14, (Boston, 1880-1906), [SLR], 8:420-1.
- **51.** New England Historic and Genealogical Register. Vols. 1+, (Boston: New England Historic and Genealogical Register, 1845+), [NEHGR or Reg.], 68:333; 6(1852):253,317.
- 52. Suffolk Deeds, Volumes 1-14, (Boston, 1880-1906), [SLR], 8:188-190.
- **53.** Ibid. 12:177-8.

- 54. Ibid. 20:446-8.
- **55.** New England Historic and Genealogical Register. Vols. 1+, (Boston: New England Historic and Genealogical Register, 1845+), [NEHGR or Reg.], 68:334.
- 56. Suffolk Deeds, Volumes 1-14, (Boston, 1880-1906), [SLR], 19:109-110.
- 57. Ibid. 29:44.
- 58. Ibid. 21:287-288.
- **59.** A Report of the Record Commissioners of the City of Boston, (Boston:1878), [BRC], 1(1881):76; query whether the "n" in "Upbarron" is a misread "w".
- 60. Ibid. 1(1881):132,145,159.
- 61. Ibid. 1(1881):142.
- 62. Essex co., MA Deeds, [EssexDeeds or ELR], 28:28.
- 63. Ibid. 31:170.
- **64.** New England Historic and Genealogical Register. Vols. 1+, (Boston: New England Historic and Genealogical Register, 1845+), [NEHGR or Reg.], 68:339.
- 65. "Lynn, Essex co., MA Vital Records," [LynnVR], I:144 [Ct. R.].
- **66.** Waters, Henry F., <u>The Newhall Family</u>, (Salem: Essex Institute, 1882; repr., Rutland, VT: Tuttle Antiquarian Books), [Newhall(1882)], 24.
- 67. Ibid. #23; 18:23-24.
- **68.** <u>Lineage Books of National Society Daughters of Founders and Patriots of America</u>, ([Washington], D.C., 1910), [LBDF&P], #320.
- **69.** Lewis, Alonzo, <u>The History of Lynn, Including Nahant</u>, (Boston: Samuel N. Dickinson, second edition, 1844), [LynnHist (1844)], 185,484.
- **70.** Waters, Henry F., <u>The Newhall Family</u>, (Salem: Essex Institute, 1882; repr., Rutland, VT: Tuttle Antiquarian Books), [Newhall(1882)], 13,23.
- **71.** Cooke, Harriet Ruth, <u>The Driver Family: a Genealogical Memoir of the Descendants of Robert and Phebe Driver, of Lynn, Mass., With an Appendix, Containing Twenty-Three Allied Families, (New York: J. Wilson & Son, 1889), [Driver], 54.</u>
- 72. Newhall, Charles L., The Record of My Ancestry, (Southbridge, Mass., 1899), [NewhallAnc], 15.
- **73.** Waters, Henry F., <u>The Newhall Family</u>, (Salem: Essex Institute, 1882; repr., Rutland, VT: Tuttle Antiquarian Books), [Newhall(1882)], 18:13,23; 50:155.
- **74.** DeForest, Louis Effingham, <u>Our Colonial and Continental Ancestors: The Ancestry of Mr. and Mrs. Louis William Dommerich</u>, (New York, N.Y.: The DeForest Publ. Co., 1930), [Dommerich Chart], 30,46.
- 75. "Lynn, Essex co., MA Vital Records," [LynnVR].
- 76. Newhall, Charles L., The Record of My Ancestry, (Southbridge, Mass., 1899), [NewhallAnc], 13.
- 77. Waters, Henry F., <u>The Newhall Family</u>, (Salem: Essex Institute, 1882; repr., Rutland, VT: Tuttle Antiquarian Books), [Newhall(1882)], 12.
- 78. Ibid. 24-25.
- 79. Page, Lucius R., <u>List of Freemen of MA, 1630-1691.</u>, [Page-Freemen], III:10-12.
- **80.** Waters, Henry F., <u>The Newhall Family</u>, (Salem: Essex Institute, 1882; repr., Rutland, VT: Tuttle Antiquarian Books), [Newhall(1882)], #92; 18:232-233.
- 81. "Lynn, Essex co., MA Vital Records," [LynnVR], II:476 [P.R. 5].
- **82.** Lewis, Alonzo, & James Newhall, <u>History of Lynn, Essex County, Mass., including Lynnfield, Saugus, Swampscot,</u> and Nahant, 1629-1890, (Lynn: at the bookstore of George C. Herbert, [1890]), [LynnHist (1890)], 185.
- **83.** New England Historic and Genealogical Register. Vols. 1+, (Boston: New England Historic and Genealogical Register, 1845+), [NEHGR or Reg.], 6:317.
- **84.** Flagg, Ernest, <u>Genealogical Notes on the Founding of New England</u>, (Hartford: Case, Lockwood & Brainard , 1926), [FlaggAnc], 283.
- 85. Essex Institute Historical Collections, vol. 1+, (Salem, Mass., 1859+), [EIHC], 45:31.
- 86. Snow, Nora Emma, The Snow-Estes Ancestry, 2 vols., (Hillburn, N.Y.: privately printed, 1939), [Snow-Estes], 66.
- 87. "Lynn, Essex co., MA Vital Records," [LynnVR], I:144 [Ct. R.].
- 88. Ibid. II:477 [Ct. R.].